Mayor and Commissioners Meeting Minutes

May 24, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
May 24, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held a Special Fiscal Year 2018 Budget meeting on this date at 7:00 p.m. The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Finance Assistant A. Beth Moran; Elkton Police Department Chief Matthew Donnelly; Department of Public Works Director J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 


Mayor Alt stated the purpose of the Public Hearing was to provide residents the opportunity to give feedback on the proposed Fiscal Year 2018 (FY 2018) Budget. He asked those in attendance to sign in prior to speaking, adding that speakers should limit their comments to 5 minutes.

ACTION:
The minutes of the May 17, 2017 meeting were approved on motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.

Mayor Alt asked Mr. George to present Ordinance 6-2017 Water and Sewer Rates for introduction prior to the start of the Public Hearing. 


Mr. George presented Ordinance 6-2017 Water and Sewer Rates for introduction. He said Ordinance 6-2017 lowered sewer rates by 11% for those using 30,000 gallons or less per quarter. A copy of Ordinance 6-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes. Mr. George stated Ordinance 6-2017 will be presented for adoption at the Mayor and Commissioners June 7, 2017 meeting. Mayor Alt stated the reduction of the sewer rate, combined with the previous reduction, in water rates, made the Town of Elkton’s water / sewer rates some of the lowest in the state.

ACTION:
Ordinance 6-2017 Water and Sewer Rates was approved for introduction on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Public Hearing


Ordinance 5-2017 – Fiscal Year 2018 Budget – Presented for Introduction


Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:05 p.m.


Mayor Alt reviewed the proposed FY 2018 Budget via a Power Point Presentation, a copy of which was placed in the record of the minutes. He stated the FY 2018 Budget would be presented for adoption at the Mayor and Commissioners June 7, 2017 meeting.


Mayor Alt stated the proposed FY 2018 Budget totaled $12,806,095, which is lower than the FY 2017 Budget, which was $13,379,460.  

Mayor Alt noted reductions throughout departments, and stated debt service had also decreased, resulting in almost $600,000 in cuts from the originally proposed FY 2018 Budget.

Regarding the Constant Yield Tax Rate (CYTR), Mayor Alt noted the rate fluctuates from year to year. Mr. Repole stated the CYTR is the tax rate that generates the same revenue as the previous year.

Mayor Alt stated approximately 25% of the Budget should be held in the Unassigned Fund Balance during slow economic times, while 15% of the Budget should be held in the Unassigned Fund Balance during positive economic times, and stated his goal of retaining $1.9 million to $2 million in the fund. 

He stated the FY 2017 Budget utilized $1.5 million in Unassigned Fund Balance to balance the budgets, adding that the proposed FY 2018 utilized $550,000, and expressed his desire to discontinue using Unassigned Fund Balance to balance the Budget.


Mayor Alt stated the Town previously received $1,500,000 in tax revenue from the State of Maryland, which had been reduced by $250,000.

Regarding previously budgeted Capital Equipment purchases, Mayor Alt stated purchases would be kept to a minimum.

Noting the process for shutting off and restarting water service was labor intensive, Mayor Alt stated the Town was moving toward “smart meters” which would save money on staff hours.


Mayor Alt queried the audience for comments or questions regarding the proposed FY 2018 Budget.

Mr. Bill Davis expressed opposition to increased taxes. He stated his carwash business paid over $28,000 in taxes and over $24,000 in water / sewer fees during the previous quarter.

Mr. Jeff Pettitt expressed opposition to increased taxes. 


Mr. Phil Davis expressed opposition to increased taxes. He stated he owned rental properties and an increase in taxes would result in higher rents for his tenants. He added that higher business taxes would adversely affect businesses on Route 40.


Mr. Davis stated he manages a mortgage company, and said that home buyers could afford higher mortgages outside of Elkton. 


Mr. Steven Sheffler expressed opposition to increased taxes. He stated he owned a home on West Main Street and requested Code Enforcement of unkempt properties. 

Mr. Sheffler stated he appreciated the positive impact of increased Police patrols in his neighborhood. 

Mr. Sheffler expressed support for the proposed reduction in sewer rates.


Mr. Jason Howard stated he owned a business in Elkton. He expressed opposition to increased taxes. He expressed support for the Elkton Police Department and increased patrols. 

Mr. Richard Lemen commended Mayor Alt regarding his efforts in reducing the proposed FY 2018 Budget.


Mr. Lemen expressed support for increasing taxes.


Mr. Lemen asked the Board to consider outsourcing certain functions of the Town.


Ms. Heidi Anderson expressed concerns regarding funding for Parks and Recreation. She stated Parks and Recreation provided sports programs for children.

Ms. Anderson stated she did not support the proposed pedestrian bridge adjacent to the Delaware Avenue bridge.


Ms. Anderson stated she would support higher taxes to support Police and Parks and Recreation. 

Mayor Alt stated the reduction in the Parks and Recreation Department was a decrease in salary costs due to an employee leaving the department. He stated there is no plan to decrease funding to Parks and Recreation.


Mayor Alt stated the Board shared Ms. Anderson’s concerns regarding activities for children, and added that the Town was applying for Community Development Block Grant funding for a long-planned community center.

Mr. Keith Thompson stated he would support increased taxes if costs were decreased elsewhere in the budget. 

Mr. Thompson asked the Board to consider lowering minimum usage billing for senior citizens. 


Mr. Robert Litzenberg expressed opposition to increased taxes.

Mr. Litzenberg questioned the amount employees paid for their health insurance. Mr. George stated employees paid 15% toward their health insurance costs.


Mayor Alt stated the Town was investigating other health insurance providers.


Mr. Litzenberg stated the Town received $19,000 in interest last year, questioned why only $5,000 was budgeted this year. Ms. Moran stated the interest to which Mr. Litzenberg referred was distributed over 3 separate funds.

Mr. Benjamin Hendrickson stated he owned rental properties in Town. He stated he appreciated the open budget presentation. 


Mr. Hendrickson expressed concerns regarding vagrancy in Town.

Mayor Alt invited Mr. Hendrickson to attend the next scheduled Landlord meeting on June 14, 2017 at 3:00 p.m.

Mr. James Milmoe requested a decrease in the water / sewer minimum billing.

Mr. Milmoe questioned if the Cecil County Library was billed for trash removal. Mr. George answered in the negative, stating that trash removal was provided at no cost to the Library in lieu of a cash contribution.


Ms. Susan Hannah stated she did not live in Town and expressed opposition to increased taxes.

Mr. Sheffler requested the replacement of “resident parking only” signage near his home.

Mr. Litzenberg questioned if the Town’s water purchase agreement with Artesian Water Maryland was perpetual. Mayor Alt answered in the negative, stating the agreement will be revisited at its expiration date in 2019.


Hearing no additional comments, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 8:15 p.m.

Mayor Alt asked the Board for a vote to accept Ordinance 5-2017 Fiscal Year 2018 Budget for introduction. He stated the vote to adopt Ordinance 5-2017 is scheduled for June 7, 2017, adding that efforts to reduce the proposed budget will continue in the interim.


Mayor Alt reiterated he and the Commissioners did not want to increase taxes. He stated that each Board member would realize a tax increase, adding that County and Town taxes on his own commercial property will increase as well.


 ACTION:
The request to accept Ordinance 5-2017 Fiscal Year 2018 for introduction was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Motion for a Closed Meeting

ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (9) to conduct collective bargaining negotiations or consider matters that relate to the negotiations; Commissioner Broomell made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt announced that the public meeting would not reconvene.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:17 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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